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NEW HAMPSHIRE SNOWMOBILE ASSOCIATION 
55th Annual Meeting 

May 19, 2024 
AGENDA 

(Tentative – Subject to Change) 
 
 

8:00 a.m.   REGISTRATION OF DELEGATES 
 
10:00 a.m.   CALL MEETING TO ORDER 

     Salute to the Flag 
     Roll Call of Counties and Delegates 
     Introduction of Guests 
     Introduction of NHSA Past Presidents 
     Introduction of NHSA Board of Directors 
     Introduction of NHSA Office Staff 
     President’s Comments 
     Secretary’s Report 
     Treasurer’s Report 
     Committee Reports 
 
    AWARDS FROM OTHERS 
     New Hampshire Bureau of Trails 
     New Hampshire Fish & Game 
     Easterseals of New Hampshire 

    OLD BUSINESS 

    NEW BUSINESS 
     Election of 2024 – 2025 Officers 

    BREAK 10 MINUTES 

    NHSA AWARDS 

    INTRODUCTION OF 2024 – 2025 OFFICERS 

    ADJOURNMENT 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2024 Total Delegates Allowed Per County 
  

  
Belknap 12 
Carroll 20 
Cheshire 16 
Coos 43 
Grafton 39 
Hillsborough 14 
Merrimack 30 
Rockingham 15 
Strafford 10 
Sullivan 18 

TOTAL 217 
 
 



Minutes 
New Hampshire Snowmobile Associa7on 

54th Annual Mee7ng 
May 21, 2023 

The Barn on the Pemi, Plymouth, NH 
 
Mee$ng was called to order at 10 a.m. by President T. Willand and began with a salute to the flag. 
 
Roll Call - Officers:  President   Tom Willand   

     Vice President   Brian Labrie   
     Treasurer   Nigel Croxon   

Secretary   Jayne McCullock  
     Past President   Chris Runnals   
 

Directors:   Belknap Director  Nelly Roache  
      Assistant   Melissa Binette 
     Carroll Director   Tom Taylor   
      Assistant  Sean Pinard    
     Cheshire Director  Kim Bergeron   
      Assistant  Dan Shelley   
     Coos Director   Charlie Kurtz   
      Assistant  Gail Hanson   
     Grafton Director  Evelyn Ferrell   
      Assistant  Deb Davis  
     Hillsborough Director  Susan Phillips   
      Assistant  Marc Phillips  
     Merrimack Director  Bruce Blye  
      Assistant  Scott Palmer   
     Rockingham Director  Mark Pepper   
      Assistant  Gary Scott  
     Strafford Director  Russ Neal  
      Assistant  Nick Bickford   Absent  
     Sullivan Director  Terry Callum   
      Assistant  Ian Gates   Absent 
     Business Director  Vacant 

 
Office Staff:  Executive Director  Dan Gould   

Administrative Assistant Janis Riley 
    Administra$ve Assistant  Trudy Rahn 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Roll Call of Coun7es and Delegates: 

County 
         

Allowed Submitted 
         

Present   Director 
             

Total 
Belknap 12 2  2 1 3 
Carroll 20 13  10 1 11 
Cheshire 16 6  4 1 5 
Coos 46 18  15 1 16 
Grafton 39 21  18 1 19 
Hillsborough 14 8  4 1 5 
Merrimack 30 9  7 1 8 
Rockingham 15 7  7 1 8 
Strafford 11 6  3 1 4 
Sullivan 18 8  8 1 9 
Business 0 0  0 0 0 
Executive Committee 4 4  4 0 4 
Past Presidents  3 3  3 0 3 
Totals 228  105  85 10 95 
      

          Total Votes for 2/3 Margin:  63 
Introduc7on of Guests: 
 Alexis Rudko – Bureau of Trails, Deputy Chief 
 Captain Michael Eastman – Fish and Game 
 Marie Hixson – Fish and Game 
 Chris Ellis – Director, Camp Sno-Mo 
 Pamela Hawkes – Easterseals 
 Erin Schaick – Easterseals 
 Benjamin Adams – Easterseals 
 Robert Kelly – Former Easterseals Camp Director 
 
Introduc7on of Past Presidents: 
 Dennis Ford  Lucy Ford  Russ Davis 
 Charlie Kurtz  Terry Callum  Roger Wright 
 
President’s Comments: 
 Tom thanked everyone for coming, and the Barn on the Pemi for the great  

breakfast.  Thank you to all of the clubs for par$cipa$ng. 
 
Secretary’s Report: 

Mo$on made by C. Runnals to approve the secretary’s report as printed.  Seconded by 
L. Ford.  Mo$on carries. 
 

Treasurer’s Report: 
Mo$on made by D. Ford to approve the treasurer’s report as printed.  Seconded by 
R. Davis.  Mo$on carries. 

CommiQee Reports: 
Mo$on made by L. Ford to approve the commiaee reports.  Seconded by C. Runnals.  Mo$on carries. 

 



Awards from Others: 
Bureau of Trails – A. Rudko presented the Landowner of the Year to Westwynde Farm, Moultonborough, 
NH. 
 
Fish and Game – Captain Eastman presented the Annual OHRV Instructor’s Safety Award to Francene 
Frame, Baker River Valley Snowmobile Club. 

 
Easterseal Awards – Chris Ellis, Benjamin Adams and Robert Kelly presented the  
following awards: 

  Recogni$on Award – Chris Gamache 
Recogni$on Award – Terry Callum 
Largest Donor Award – Piasburg Ridge Runners 

 
Old Business – None. 
 
New Business – Elec7on of 2023-2024 NHSA Officers 
 Kim Bergeron, Nomina$ons Chair, announced the new slate of officers: 
  Tom Willand – President 
  Brian Labrie – Vice President 
  Jayne McCullock – Secretary 
  Nigel Croxon – Treasurer 
 
 Dennis Ford, Parliamentarian, spoke briefly on two ways to vote for the slate of officers:   

independently or as a full slate.  The room chose to vote for the full slate. 
 
T. Callum made a mo$on to accept the slate of officers as presented.  T. Campbell seconded the mo$on.  
Mo$on carries. 
 

Break 10:30 – 10:42 
 
NHSA Book Scholarship Awards:  R. Neal presented. 
 Congratula$ons to the students: 
 $1,000 – Sage Smith, Colebrook Ski Bees 
 $500 – Brooke Stoncius Southern New Hampshire Trailblazers 
 $250 – Jessica Falconer, Colebrook Ski Bees 
 
NHSA AWARDS: 

Junior Snowmobiler of the Year – Cheyenne Clou$er, Colebrook Ski Bees 
Snowmobile Family of the Year – Jay and Susan McNeilly, Evergreen Valley Snowmobile Club 
Snowmobile Business of the Year – The Refinery 
Club of the Year – Asquamchumauke Valley Snowmobile Club, Grahon County 
Groomer of the Year – Stephen Gooden, Baker River Valley Snowmobile Club  

 Trail Worker of the Year – Jack Toomey, Central NH Snowmobile Club 
Snowmobiler of the Year – John Berry, Blow-Me-Down Snow Riders  
Catherine Dickson Life$me Achievement Award – Dennis Ford, Alexandria Ledge Climbers 
 
 

  



 T. Willand presented the Presiden$al Service Award to Steve Kiander. 
  

T. Willand presented the Lyle “Fib” McBurney Award to Evelyn Ferrell. 
 

Raymond S. Burton Memorial Trail Project Award: 
              Presented by R. Neal to Lyme Pinnacle Snowmobile Club. 
 

C. Kurtz spoke about the dedica$on in the Annual Mee$ng Book to Harold Case.  
 
C. Kurtz introduced the members of the Iron Dogs and the members of the Interna$onal Snowmobile 
Council. 

 
C. Ellis of Easterseals thanked Robert Kelly for his service with Easterseals and presented him with a 
special award. 

 
Sno-Traveler Awards presented by D. Gould : 

 
Belknap County 
Mt. Major SC 
 
Carroll County 
Moultonboro SC 
Mountain Meadow Riders SC 
Sandwich Sidehillers 
Scrub Oak Scramblers 
Seven Lakes SC 
Wolfeboro SC 
 
Cheshire County 
Westmoreland Sno-Belters 
 
Coos County 
Colebrook Ski Bees 
Dalton Ridge Runners 
Groveton Trailblazers 
Jefferson Hi-Landers 
Piasburg Ridge Runners 
Umbagog Snowmobile Associa$on 
White Mountain Ridge Runners 
 
Grahon County 
Alexandria Ledge Climbers 
Asquamchumauke Valley SC 
Bridgewater Mountain SC 
Bruhawachet Sno-Trackers 
Central New Hampshire SC 
Lisbon Stump Jumpers 

Lyme Pinnacle SC 
Squam Trail Busters 
 
Hillsborough County 
Brookline IceBreakers 
Nor’Easters SC 
Uncanoonuc Mountaineers 
Weare Winter Wanderers 
Wilton/Lyndeborough Winter Wanderers 
 
Merrimack County 
Andover SC 
Fort Mountain Trailwinders SC 
Lake Sunapee SC 
New Hampshire Trail Dawgs 
Town Line Trail Dusters 
 
Rockingham County 
Northwood Crankpullers 
Southern New Hampshire Snow Slickers 
 
Strafford County 
Powder Mill SC 
 
Sullivan County 
Blow-Me-Down Snowriders 
Hidden Valley Sno-Riders 
Old #4 Rod, Gun, and SC 
Special Recogni$on Award: 

 



D. Gould presented J. Riley with a special gih for her service with NHSA.  Janis thanked everyone.   
 
2022-2023 Membership Awards: 25 Years –  Sandwich Sidehillers 

30 Years –  Henniker Trail Travelers 
                               Mt Agassiz Trail Associa$on 

                                            Powder Mill Snowmobile Club 
35 Years –  Straoord Nighthawks 
45 Years –  White Mountain Trail Club 
50 Years –  Belmont Bogie Busters 

              Gilmanton Snowmobile Associa$on 
                 Milan All Weather Riders 
                Newfields Sno-Raiders 
                Scrub Oak Scramblers 
               Suncook Valley Sno-Riders 
                Uncanoonuc Mountaineers 
               White Mountain Ridge Runners 
                White Mountain Snowmobile Club 

 
Closing Remarks: Tom thanked everyone for coming and all that they do. 
 
Adjourn: Mo$on made by T. Callum to adjourn at 11:41 am.  Seconded by C. Runnals.  Mo$on carries. 
 
Respecoully Submiaed by Jayne McCullock, Secretary 



Snowmobile Factoids  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
• 124,769 snowmobiles sold worldwide 
• 53,553 sold in U.S. 
• 48,252 sold in Canada 
• 1.26 million registered snowmobiles in the U.S. 
• 601,000 registered snowmobiles in Canada 
• United States—EIA $26 billion annually 
• Canada—EIA $9.3 billion annually 
• Europe—EIA $4 billion annually 
• New Hampshire-EIA $816 million annually* 
• Over 100,000 full-Pme jobs generated in North America 
• Manufacturing, dealerships and tourism related businesses 

Source: Interna-onal Snowmobile Manufactures Associa-on 2023 
*2011 Plymouth State EIS study adjusted for infla-on 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 2024
24,812 41,122 46,297 48,246 22,880 47,256 42,996 43,940 41,276 47,450 45,330 37,641 31,095
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Jul '23 - Mar 24

Ordinary Income/Expense
Income

4300 · EVENT MERCH_APPAREL SALES 16,725.00
4000 · REVENUE / INCOME 359,035.77
4200 · MISC INCOME 0.00
4250 · GRANTS and/or DONATIONS RECVD 4,000.00

Total Income 379,760.77

Cost of Goods Sold
5120 · PURCHASES 18,991.50
5200 · OTHER DIRECT COSTS 102.22
5300 · EVENT (MEETING) EXPENSES 33,163.73
5400. · SCHOLARSHIPS PAID 1,750.00

Total COGS 54,007.45

Gross Profit 325,753.32

Expense
6000 · NHSA WAGES 123,220.72

6020 · PAYROLL TAXES 9,541.65
6070 · EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 6,091.94
6140 · EQUIPMENT PURCHASES 1,379.89
6145 · EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR EXPENSES 176.33
6170 · BANK FEES 23,537.91
6190 · INSURANCE 3,376.00
6250 · DUES & SUBSCRIPTIONS 1,055.00
6340 · OFFICE EXPENSES 1,463.94
6350 · DONATIONS. 91,210.13
6510 · RENT 20,029.60
6520 · UTILITIES 2,365.61
6530 · POSTAGE & SHIPPING 17,896.73
6650 · WEBSITE 15,993.28
6705 · LEGAL. -805.00
6720 · LOBBYING 16,189.20
6731 · ACCOUNTING.

6732 · CPA Fees 10,000.00
6738 · Bookkeeping 6,237.50

Total 6731 · ACCOUNTING. 16,237.50

6740 · OUTSIDE SERVICES 12,657.00
6750 · PRINTING 35,037.64
6780 · PUBLIC RELATIONS / TOURISM -13,943.57

6870 · MISCELLANEOUS 1,071.40
6990 · TRAVEL 2,495.94

2:07 PM New Hampshire Snowmobile Association
04/08/24 Profit & Loss
Accrual Basis July 2023 through March 2024
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Jul '23 - Mar 24

Total Expense 386,278.84

Net Ordinary Income -60,525.52

Other Income/Expense
Other Income

7005 · DUE TO/FROM GRASS DRAGS -2,160.86
7100 · INTEREST INCOME 29.92
7210 · GRANT (TC ENERGY FOUNDATION) 5,000.00

Total Other Income 2,869.06

Other Expense
7500 · TAXES 548.00
7610 · EXPENSES PD FRM TC ENERGY GRANT 7,250.00
7615 · EXPENSES PD FROM OTHER GRANTS 2,954.60
7800 · GRASS DRAGS EXPS 0.00
Prize 0.00

Total Other Expense 10,752.60

Net Other Income -7,883.54

Net Income -68,409.06

2:07 PM New Hampshire Snowmobile Association
04/08/24 Profit & Loss
Accrual Basis July 2023 through March 2024
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Mar 31, 24

ASSETS
Current Assets

Checking/Savings
1010 · NORTHWAY BANK - CHECKING-6455 52,881.02
1020 · NORTHWAY BANK - MEMBERSHIP 130,353.78
1030 · NORTHWAY BANK - DEBIT - 7057 631.77
1040 · NORTHWAY BANK - SCHOLARSHIPS CD 7,786.22
1050 · NORTHWAY BANK - LEGAL CD 18,883.08
1060 · USB FINANCIAL - INVESTMENT FUND 137,258.57
1070 · USB FINANCIAL - CASH EQUIVALENT 5,970.76
1080 · PETTY CASH

1082 · Event Cash 350.00
1084 · Register Cash 90.52
1080 · PETTY CASH - Other 93.00

Total 1080 · PETTY CASH 533.52

Total Checking/Savings 354,298.72

Accounts Receivable
1100 · ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 7,521.15

Total Accounts Receivable 7,521.15

Other Current Assets
1200 · INVENTORY 4,505.00
1250 · PREPAID EXPENSES 19,495.00
1499 · UNDEPOSITED FUNDS 3,389.00

Total Other Current Assets 27,389.00

Total Current Assets 389,208.87

Fixed Assets
1300 · EQUIPMENT 98,749.50
1301 · A/D - EQUIPMENT -71,438.39
1350 · INTANGIBLES 36,475.33
1351 · ACCUM AMORT - INTANGIBLES -24,177.00
1400 · FURNITURE & FIXTURES 17,198.01
1450 · LEASEHOLD IMPROVEMENTS 1,474.18

Total Fixed Assets 58,281.63

TOTAL ASSETS 447,490.50

LIABILITIES & EQUITY
Liabilities

Current Liabilities
Credit Cards

2730 · CAPITAL ONE - SPARK CC 398.20

2:09 PM New Hampshire Snowmobile Association
04/08/24 Balance Sheet
Accrual Basis As of March 31, 2024

Page 1

Mar 31, 24

2750 · NORTHWAY BANK _ CARDMEMBER SVC 1,123.58

Total Credit Cards 1,521.78

Other Current Liabilities
2100 · ACCRUED LIABILITIES

2130 · Due To Clubs 182.00

Total 2100 · ACCRUED LIABILITIES 182.00

2110 · Direct Deposit Liabilities 1,895.40
2400 · PAYROLL LIABILITIES 1,016.79

Total Other Current Liabilities 3,094.19

Total Current Liabilities 4,615.97

Long Term Liabilities
2800 · TEMPORARILY RESTRICTED FUND

2810 · Legal Fund 25,823.10
2850 · Board Designated Reserve 30,996.96

Total 2800 · TEMPORARILY RESTRICTED FUND 56,820.06

Total Long Term Liabilities 56,820.06

Total Liabilities 61,436.03

Equity
3200 · RETAINED EARNINGS 454,463.53
Net Income -68,409.06

Total Equity 386,054.47

TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 447,490.50

2:09 PM New Hampshire Snowmobile Association
04/08/24 Balance Sheet
Accrual Basis As of March 31, 2024
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Mar 31, 24

ASSETS
Current Assets

Checking/Savings
1000 · CHECKING - TD BANK - 5766 139,990.90

Total Checking/Savings 139,990.90

Other Current Assets
1300 · PREPAID EXPENSES 75,016.21

Total Other Current Assets 75,016.21

Total Current Assets 215,007.11

TOTAL ASSETS 215,007.11

LIABILITIES & EQUITY
Equity

3200 · UNRESTRICTED NET ASSETS 92,847.48
Net Income 122,159.63

Total Equity 215,007.11

TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 215,007.11

11:40 AM NHSA GRASS DRAGS
04/08/24 Balance Sheet
Accrual Basis As of March 31, 2024
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Jul '23 - Mar 24

Ordinary Income/Expense
Income

4300.50 · GRASS DRAGS / RACING INCOME 580,734.00

Total Income 580,734.00

Gross Profit 580,734.00

Expense
6806.00 · VENDOR EXPENSES 6,004.71

6807.00 · CLUB PROGRAM 67,045.48

6808.11 · Wi Fi 3,431.24
6808.53 · Electric Payments 644.56
6808.54 · PRINTING 1,336.20

6808.59 · Equipment 28,451.51
6806.60 · SITE WORK 64,399.01

6808.69 · Shirt / Apparel Printing 12,378.80
6808.70 · Chemical Toilets 29,062.00
6808.71 · Office Supplies / Misc Exp 8,434.08
6808.73 · EVENT EXPENSES 58,794.60

6808.90 · Safety 72,522.08

6808.98 · RENT - PROPERTY 37,500.00
6809.00 · PRIZE MONEY 27,914.00
6810.00 · RACE SERVICES 36,701.61
6700.00 · MISCELLANEOUS 17.76
6900 · CREDIT CARD PROCESSING FEES 3,936.73

Total Expense 458,574.37

Net Ordinary Income 122,159.63

Net Income 122,159.63

11:41 AM NHSA GRASS DRAGS
04/08/24 Profit & Loss
Accrual Basis July 2023 through March 2024
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Message From The President 

 

I can’t believe where the 0me has gone. With two years 
behind me, it’s 0me to step aside and let the next 
president bring SledNH to the next level. 

I’d like to thank everyone that works so hard to keep the 
sport we love alive and are always striving to make it 
be@er. The landowners: We couldn’t do it without them, 
the clubs that work so hard to keep the trails in good 
shape, and safe, even with the last few seasons being 
disappoin0ng with the weather challenges. 

Thank you to the NHSA Board of Directors at SledNH. 
The dedica0on of these twenty people, Directors and 
Assistants, is incredible. There were difficult challenges 
they had to take on. The Directors met them face-to-face 
and didn’t look back. It made me proud to be a part of 
such a team. 

The rest of the team, the Execu0ve Commi@ee, are 
simply top notch. Vice President, Brian Labrie, Secretary, 
Jayne McCullock, Treasurer, Nigel Croxon, Past President, 
Chris Runnals. They are always there to support the 

Board and clubs, tackling any business decisions that need to be brought to the Board of 
Directors. This is not always an easy task. 

Trudy Rahn does a great job organizing everything we do and answering all manner of ques0ons 
by phone, email or in-person at events and in the Tilton office.  

Execu0ve Director, Dan Gould, runs the day-to-day business like clockwork, and is also there to 
support all of us when we need help or just a posi0ve word. With Dan re0ring a year from 
now…he will be missed. I am proud to have been able to work with him, and to have made a 
great friend! 

I look forward to con0nuing to be a part of the SledNH team and helping where I can. I am 
thankful too, of having the opportunity to meet so many great people.   

Enjoy your off -season, let’s hope for many wonderful riding seasons ahead. 

RespecYully, 
Tom Willand 

 

 



Executive Director’s Report 

Tough-sledding is a fitting description of the 2023-2024 
season. That said, we still had it much better than others. 
The office fielded numerous calls and emails from fellow 
riders in the Midwest and Canada who were searching for 
snow. None have ever traveled to New England and had 
plenty of questions as they made plans for their family or 
riding buddies to visit New Hampshire. Some made the 
trek, as I spotted several truck and trailers with unfamiliar 
license plates during the winter.  
 
Clubs that were fortunate enough to hold snow surprised 
everyone with their ability to spread that peanut butter 
thin without losing any of the nutty flavor. Not surprisingly, 
the color of the overburdened snow often looked like Jiff.  
 
Snow or not, the clubs did an outstanding job preparing for the season after multiple attempts 
by Mother Nature to rain the game out. Despite the circumstances, we didn’t have to travel 
thousands of miles across the country to ride. 
 
Season Highlights 
 

• New NHSA trail sign pilot program a success – more grants to come 
• State appropriates $1 million for repairing weather related trail damage 
• NHSA office offers electronic funds transfer, streamlining payments to clubs 
• Super Raffle: Record total of $ 90,624.69 distributed to clubs that participated 
• Grass Drags: $60,757 distributed to clubs who volunteered 
• Search committee formed to fill executive director position for 2025 
• Ride-In: Clubs raised over $92,000 for the kids at Camp Sno-Mo 
• TC Energy supports NHSA Trail Preservation Burma Shave signs 
• New membership portal provided fast, reliable membership platform  
• Website, email and branding transition to SledNH.com underway  
• Groomer and snowmobile display at State House courtyard for legislative breakfast 

 
Dan Gould 
Executive Director 
 



Legislative Committee Report 

 

At the of the outset of the 2023 legislative session, it was not clear how the session would unfold due to the 
virtual tie in the House of Representatives. The session started with a Republican majority of 201-199 in the 
House. It was the narrowest margin in decades. With this margin it was unclear how this would impact 
committee work, session days and general operations within the body. Throughout the session, the actual 
operating majority on the House floor was determined by attendance. At times, some bills were tabled while 

others were sent to study. Many bills passed the 
House with support from both sides. One of the 
biggest surprises of the session was the passage of 
the state budget.  

Included in the budget was language to clarify the 
online snowmobile and OHRV registration 
requirement passed in 2022. After the passage of 
the original bill in the prior session, which required 
Fish and Game to offer an online registration 
platform by 2025, it became apparent that the 
agency intended to offer a “renewal only” 
opportunity for snowmobilers and OHRV users. NH 
snowmobilers have seen the online options 
provided in other states and provinces and were 
concerned that the State of NH would be offering a 
substandard choice. NHSA encouraged legislators to 
consider ensuring that the state remained 
competitive with surrounding states and help 
maintain an important part of the winter tourism 
economy. Many House and Senate members, of 
both parties, agreed with the snowmobile 
community’s concerns regarding the renewal only 
option. Language was added to the budget trailer 
bill (HB 2) which clarifies that the platform which 
Fish and Game must have operational by 2025 shall 
include initial registrations as well as renewals.  

For many years, NHSA always hosted a meet and greet coffee hour in the state House cafeteria in order to 
allow local club members to meet their Legislators and educate Legislators about the importance of the sport 
for the economy, the role of the clubs, and the expenses associated with grooming, etc. Due to a spill-over 
effect of the composition of the House, the House Democrats had to use the State House cafeteria to caucus 
prior to a House session. The idea came forward, why not hold the same legislative breakfast outside in front 
of the State House with snowmobiles and groomers for the Legislators to see them up close.  

On the very last session day, the NHSA legislative breakfast was a huge success. Legislators were intrigued by 
the snowmobiles and groomers in front of the State House. Many stopped by to interact with club leaders. In 
addition, there were a lot of pictures taken of Senators, House members, and staff on snowmobiles and in the 
groomer. Many legislators are familiar with the sport, but far more are not as familiar. These were the types of 



Legislators we were seeking to educate about the importance of a healthy club network and trail system. 
Every Legislator’s vote counts the same, so educating as many as we can about the sport, its economic 
impacts, and unique partnership between clubs and state was well worth the effort so many put forth to make 
the day a success.  

The beginning of the 2004 legislative season kicked off on January 3rd.  Both the House and Senate voted on 
committee reports for the bills which were sent to study in 2023. Over 200 bills were studied over the summer 
and fall. These bills were debated in 2023, but the Legislature wanted more time to review the proposals. The 
process allowed for more time and consideration. Many are being recommended to be killed. Others may be 
amended or approved and will continue in the 2024 session. This is the same process which is used each year. 

One difference between 2024 and the typical second year of the two-year legislative cycle is the amount of 
bills. In addition to the several hundred, carried over from 2023, which will be considered at the outset, there 
are around 900 new bills. This brings the total for the second year to over 1,100 total bills. All of the new bills 
will require a hearing, a committee vote, and a floor vote prior to the Crossover deadline in mid-April. The 
entire process is scheduled to conclude by June 13.  

During this 2024 legislative calendar year, there are between 20-25 bills that our legislation partners, J. 
Grimbilas Strategic Solutions, LLC will be following for NHSA. It is fair to expect that not all of these bills will 
impact our sport, but it is very important that we keep a close eye on bills that could impact landowner 
protection and to ensure that there are not unintended consequences for snowmobiling. NHSA will continue 
to support the NH Department of Fish and Game’s efforts to implement online registrations for snowmobiles 
and OHRVs. NHSA continues to believe in order to stay competitive with other states and provinces in the 
region, snowmobilers should have the opportunity to register and renew their registrations online.  

The NHSA legislative committee will continue to collaborate closely with our partners from J. Grimbilas 
Strategic Solutions, LLC to monitor all types of legislation, as laws and regulations change frequently. We as an 
association need to remain vigilant and committed to serving the interest of the New Hampshire snowmobile 
community. To date, there have been several bills that propose minor tweaks to some snowmobile related 
issues. NHSA shared concerns with a House Committee regarding a proposal to fund engineering studies for 
trails using GIA dollars. While the concept may be solid, our fear was the additional costs being added to a 
pool of funds that is not expanding. The provisions on which NHSA expressed concern were removed. In 
addition, NHSA testified in support of legislation to provide state funds to help with trails that were 
devastated by storms in 2023. To date, the Senate Finance has not yet acted on the bill but has publicly 
indicated they would like to find the funds to help restore the trails. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Terry Callum, Co-Chair Legislative Committee 

Gail Hanson, Co-Chair Legislative Committee 



County / Club Name # Members County / Club Name # Members County / Club Name # Members

Belknap County  Grafton County  Rockingham County  

Belknap Snowmobilers 208 Alexandria Ledge Climbers 118 Derry Pathfinders 47

Belmont Bogie Busters 112 Asquamchumauke Valley SC 97 Exeter Snow Hounds 23

Gilmanton Snowmobile Association 132 Baker River Valley SC 581 Great Bay Sno-Rollers 3

Mohawk Trail Riders 102 Bridgewater Mountain SC 268 Newfields Sno-Raiders 55

Mt. Major SC 194 Bruhawachet Sno-Trackers 185 Northwood Crankpullers 85

Sno Streakers, Inc. 245 Central New Hampshire SC 389 Southern New Hampshire Snow Slickers 431

     Total Belknap County 993 Connecticut Valley SC 111 Southern New Hampshire Trailblazers 96

Hardy Country SC 281      Total Rockingham County 740

Carroll County  Lisbon Stump Jumpers 112

Moultonboro SC 455 Littleton Off Road Riders 129 Strafford County  

Mountain Meadow Riders SC 352 Lyme Pinnacle SC 79 Barrington Snow Goers 69

Ossipee Valley SC 298 Mascoma Valley Snow Travelers 93 Evergreen Valley SC 86

Sandwich Sidehillers 32 Monroe Bumper Humpers 42 Lee Sno-Travelers 10

Scrub Oaks Scramblers 803 Mt. Agassiz SC 65 Powder Mill SC 357

Seven Lakes SC 598 Mt. Cardigan SC 221 Strafford Swamp Stompers 56

White Mountain Trail Club 183 Snowdrifters SC 56      Total Strafford County 578

Wolfeboro SC 183 Squam Trail Busters 171

     Total Carroll County 2,904 Twin State Trail Busters 46 Sullivan County  

White Mountain SC 88 Blow-Me-Down Snow Riders 123

Cheshire County       Total Grafton County 3,132 Blue Mountain Snow Dusters, ORC 73

Chesterfield Snowmobilers 100 Crescent Lake Regional Sno-Riders 93

Hooper Hill Hoppers 51 Hillsborough County  Hidden Valley Sno-Riders 78

Keene Sno-Riders 57 Border Riders SC 90 Old No. 4 Rod, Gun and SC 23

Monadnock Sno-Moles 309 Brookline IceBreakers 82 Shugah Valley Snow Riders 90

Pisgah Mt. Trailriders 35 Night Riders 154 Tri-Town Trailblazers 44

Ridge Skippers 2 Nor’Easters SC 211 Twin Ridge Mountaineers 79

Westmoreland Sno-Belters 76 Uncanoonuc Mountaineers 31 Washington Snow Riders 214

Winchester Trail Riders, Inc. 48 Weare Winter Wanderers 189      Total Sullivan County 817

     Total Cheshire County 678 Wilton/Lyndeborough Winter Wanderers 94

     Total Hillsborough County 851

Coos County  Total Club Members 20,263

Colebrook Ski Bees 1440 Merrimack County 

Dalton Ridge Runners 196 Andover SC 189

Groveton Trailblazers 725 Bow Pioneer SC 77

Jefferson Hi-Landers 127 Contoocook Sno-Mads 34

Lancaster Snow Drifters 80 Fort Mountain Trailwinders SC 50

Milan All Weather Riders 239 Henniker Trail Travelers 32

Pittsburg Ridge Runners SC 3162 Kearsarge Mountaineers SC 9

Presidential Range Riders SC 166 Kearsarge Trail Snails 65

Stratford Nighthawks 136 Lakes Region SC 66

Swift Diamond Riders 566 Lake Sunapee SC 197

Twin Mountain SC 376 New Hampshire Trail Dawgs 30

Umbagog Snowmobile Association 906 NH Sno-Shakers SC 51

Waumbek Methna SC 187 Suncook Valley Sno-Riders 50

Whitefield Sno Kings SC 37 Sutton Ridge Runners 33

White Mountain Ridge Runners 253 T/N Arch Trail Travelers 47 Memberships

     Total Coos County 8,596 Town Line Trail Dusters 44 Members 13,203

     Total Merrimack County 974 Spouse 7,060

 Total Club Members 20,263

 

 

2023-2024 NHSA Club Members



Nominating Committee 

 
2024-2025 Slate of Officers 

President: Brian Labrie 
Vice President: Evelyn Ferrell 
Vice President: Scott Palmer 
Secretary: Jayne McCullock 

Treasurer: Nigel Croxon 

Per the NHSA By-Laws dated November 10, 2020 

A. EXECUTIVE OFFICERS 

Executive Officers shall include the President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, and Immediate Past 
President. Each Executive officer shall be a resident of the State of New Hampshire. 
 

1. Requirements - Any person running for the office of President or Vice President of the NHSA must be 
qualified by serving two (2) years on the NHSA Board of Directors prior to election. 

 
2. Terms - All executive officers shall serve for a term of one (1) year beginning July 1st. All officers, 

whether elected or appointed by the Board of Directors to fill a vacancy, shall serve until June 30. 
Should the office of President become vacant, the Vice-President shall serve as President for the rest 
of the unexpired term. In the event both the office of President and Vice-President are vacant 
simultaneously, an election shall be held by the Board of Directors to fill the unexpired term of either 
or both the offices of President and Vice-President as the case may be. If a vacancy occurs, the 
President will appoint a secretary or treasurer to fill the unexpired term. No officer except the 
secretary and/or treasurer may hold the same office for a period of more than three (3) consecutive 
terms but may be re-elected after one (1) year of non-service. 

 
3. Elections - At the Annual Meeting there shall be an election of officers by the delegates present. A 

nominating committee appointed by the NHSA Board of Directors will present to the membership no 
earlier than ninety (90) days or later than sixty (60) days prior to the Annual Meeting, a slate of 
candidates for Executive Officers. Other candidates may be nominated by petition. All nominations 
by petition shall be presented on NHSA form P-1, and shall contain twenty-five (25) or more 
signatures of New Hampshire Snowmobile Association members in good standing on or before 
March 1st of that same year, shall be accompanied by a letter of acceptance from the candidate, and 
shall be filed at the NHSA office no later than 4pm on March 1st of the same year. A majority of fifty 
percent (50%) plus one (1) of the votes cast will be necessary to win. Run-off elections may be 
necessary to establish a majority. In the event that there are more than two (2) candidates, the 
candidate(s) who received the fewest number of votes shall be removed from tallying for the run-off 
election. The newly elected officers will be presented to the membership at the Annual Meeting. 
 

Election of County Directors: 
County Directors shall be elected by member clubs from their respective counties for a two-year (2) term at a 
county meeting held no later than thirty (30) days prior to the Annual Meeting of the NHSA. Directors will be 
elected every 2 years. Odd Years: Belknap, Carroll, Cheshire, Coos, Hillsborough. Even Years: Grafton, 
Merrimack, Rockingham, Strafford, Sullivan. 
 
Submitted by Kim Bergeron, Chairman NHSA Nominating Committee. 



2023 NHSA Race Into Winter Grass Drags and Watercross 

 
Race Into Winter 2023 may have seen some unsettling weather, 
but the club volunteers rallied once again to make it a success. 
This yearly fundraiser supports the New Hampshire Snowmobile 
Association and its member clubs. 

A recent survey of participating clubs found that the event is very 
important to them financially, as well as socially. There were new 
faces sprinkled in among those that return every year to help put 
this event on. They work for weeks to get the grounds in order, 
taking it from farm to mini city, and then returning it back again 
to the cows. As expected, the weather did play a role in our gate 
this year as the forecasts were up and down with the worst one 
being 100% with an inch of rain. 

Friday night’s strong gate numbers support the fact that people came out to get ahead of it. On 
Saturday, it was raining in surrounding towns, but we were in a band that only saw gray skies 
most of the day, with off and on light sprinkles, lasting about five minutes during the event 
hours. There were two downpours that didn’t last long either but did turn the crowd over. 
Overall, our Saturday numbers were down by about half from our normal crowd. When the sun 
came out Sunday, so did the people, making it the strongest Sunday since this committee 
started tracking the gate in 2012. The total attendance for the weekend was 38,500, down from 
where we usually come in, but better than expected considering all the negative weather 
reports. 

The rain Saturday night did not deter the volunteers, racers, and other campers from enjoying 
the band and the bonfire. Having something to do after hours on site gives people something to 
look forward to. The crowd gathered around it may have been the best to date. 

Grass racing was impacted as well, but the track crew did an amazing job taking care of it so 
they would not be cancelled. There were delays, but the track held up. The Watercross racing 
was not impacted by the rain, and the lawnmowers also got to run their races. 

Vendors reported good sales and were not disappointed by the weather - there were many 
bags leaving tents all weekend. People come out for the great deals offered by all. The swap 
meet was full all weekend, and the crew delivered sleds and parts all day long to parking lots. 

Overall, we’d call it another successful event, and thank everyone involved, including our 
volunteers, the spectators, all vendors, safety services, the town and residents of Fremont, and 
those vendors that provide services to us. Yes, it does take a village! 

Evelyn Ferrell, Committee Chair 



Scholarship Committee 

 

 
In acknowledgement of the increasing demands on students, the decreasing available funding 
sources for students and the continuous increasing costs of education, NHSA is proud to 
present book scholarships to three recipients.  
 
We thank all of the applicants for participating in the NHSA scholarship application process. The 
decision to award only three recipients is always a challenging task for the committee. The 
talents and qualities of all the applicants are impressive and worthy of reward.  
 
2024 NHSA Book Scholarship Recipients 
Jessica Falconer, $1,000 
Chloe Cunningham, $500 
Alex Nicholas, $250 
 
It is our honor to provide these awards. It is our hope that these useful awards will support your 
college experience at the very start of the semester when books and supplies are being 
purchased. Congratulations on your acceptance to your colleges and on being awarded a NHSA 
Scholarship. Best of luck to all three of you! 
 
Russell Neal, Chair 
 



Trails Committee Report 

 

Your trails committee had a successful year despite nature deciding winter is an optional 
season! As the chairman for the last five years, it has been interesting to see the progress made 
on behalf of our sport.  

Some notable items from this last season. Nick Bickford is now co-chair of the committee. Nick 
is focused on the needs of the clubs and is focused on the snowmobile customer. He is an 
advocate for the projects our team has worked on, but also is very willing to share contrarian 
views which can lead to better decisions and outcomes. Nick helped lead a new presentation at 
the trails workshop that spoke to working with OnX to collect mapping data. Expect to see Nick 
leading more in the future! 

Nigel Croxon was elevated from part of the collection and maintenance team on the mapping 
platform to more of the lead manager of this project. Nigel has noted, as have I in the past, that 
during the busier periods of the season it can be an endless effort throughout the day and well 
into the night! With the difficult season there was still a lot of riding to be had, and visitors to 
our web map were still very frequent, and we still had over 6000 purchases of the iPhone and 
android platforms of the SledNH map app. Also, notable – we negotiated a data sharing 
agreement with OnX for the snow platform and received elite subscriptions for our clubs in that 
arrangement. Hopefully, clubs can take advantage of the software to collecting even better 
data. 

Many thanks to the clubs, and to the NH Bureau of Trails for the continued partnership on 
delivering the best map platform for the snowmobile community. The efforts of the partnership 
have led to our ability to enhance the data of Polaris Ride Command, BRP Go, Garmin Tread, 
OnX snow, and Trackmaps. These agreements continue to help defray the cost of delivering the 
map platform to the benefit of club members. 

Brian Labrie focused on being the project lead on the trail sign pilot program. We developed a 
sign program that looks quite a bit like the one used by our neighbors in the clubs of FCMQ. We 
provided financial help, structural support, and order management to our first two clubs 



chosen for the pilot project. Brian aligned the Association with New England Barricade – who 
did an amazing job with providing signs with high reflectivity, and a high-quality surface. They 
worked with us to assure that the sign template forms submitted by the clubs translated 
correctly and delivered well. 

Umbagog Snowmobile Association in Errol and Baker River Snowmobile Club in 
Wentworth/Dorchester were the first two clubs to participate in the pilot. We’ve learned a few 
ways to make the program better moving forward. More importantly, the feedback we received 
is that riders like the signs. The visibility is exceptional. For the 2024/25 season we will be able 
to assist at least one more club with this effort.  

Our biggest event of the year is always the trails workshops, which were held on November 4th 
at Attitash in Bartlett. We had our biggest attendance in a while, and many reported that it was 
their first one. We also had a balanced group from every generation that day. It is exciting to 
see newer people taking leadership roles within our clubs. 

We thank the NH Bureau of Trails for their continued support for the event, and to the groomer 
vendors Track Inc. (Tucker), Mountain Grooming (various platforms), Kassbohrer (Pisten Bully), 
and Prinoth. Their attendance is one of the best ways to show some of the new platform and 
share with the clubs the many services they can offer for new and used vehicles alike. We’ve 
signed a contract to hold this fall’s event at Attitash again. The committee is currently reviewing 
other locations where we could hold events in 2025 and beyond.  

Every assistant director serves on the committee along with interested directors and officers in 
the organization. We have a vibrant team that shares ideas and has remained focused on 
moving our sport forward.  

Terry Callum, Chair 

Nick Bickford, Co-Chair 

 



2024 NHSA Super Raffle 
The 2024 NHSA Super Raffle was again a major success for participating clubs. The raffle, which 
directly supports NHSA snowmobile clubs, distributed a net of $90,624.69 among 57 clubs. 

The NHSA Recognizes the following companies for their seemingly unlimited generosity: 

Nault’s Powersports, NH Ski-Doo Dealers, ProLine Trailers, The Trailer Outlet, BiteHarder 

Sold-Out! 5,000 tickets were sold to snowmobilers across New England who wanted to support 
their clubs. Congratulations to the volunteers who sold tickets! 

 

2024 NHSA Super Raffle Prizes 

• 1st Prize: 2022 Polaris 850 Switchback 

• 2ng Prize: 2024 Ski-Doo Sport 600 EFI 

• 3rd Prize: 2024 Blizzard two-place enclosed trailer 

• 4th Prize: 2024 ProLine two-place enclosed trailer 

• 5th & 6th Prizes: $100 BiteHarder Gift Card 

Sales: Top Three Clubs 
Seven Lakes SC - 24 books 
Baker River Valley SC - 24 books  
Mountain Meadow Snow Riders - 12 books 

 

Winning Tickets: Who Sold Them? 
Baker River Valley 
Powder Mill SC 
Crescent Lake Regional 
Hidden Valley Sno-Riders 
Groveton Trailblazers 
Westmoreland Sno-Belters

 



2024 New Hampshire Snowmobile Association Easterseals Ride-In 

 

Through the fundraising 
efforts of the clubs and the 
Ride-In Committee, 
snowmobilers converged at 
the Town & Country in 
Shelburne on February 2-4 
to raise $92,338 for 
Easterseals Camp Sno-Mo. 

 
 

 
County Totals 
Coos $20,924 
Carroll $11,294 
Belknap $8,400 
Merrimack $5,060 
Rockingham $4,660 
Grafton $3,850 
Cheshire $1,500 
Hillsborough $1,000 
Strafford $550 
Sullivan $250 

 

Club Donation 
Pittsburg Ridge Runners $17,924 
Scrub Oak Scramblers $9,330 
Belmont Bogie Busters $8,200 
Andover Snowmobile Club $3,310 
Derry Pathfinders $2,660 
Baker River Valley (tie) $2,000 
Southern NH Snow Slickers (tie) $2,000 
Winchester Trailriders $1,500 
Wolfeboro Snowmobile Club $1,214 
Groveton Trail Blazers (tie) $1,000 
Uncanoonuc Mountaineers (tie) $1,000 
Asquamchumauke Valley $600 

Committee: Lucy Ford–co chair, Amber Oakes–co chair, Bonnie Berry-parade/door decoration, 
Beth Croxon–Saturday night auction, Jayne McCullock–hospitality, Tom Taylor –Friday night 
entertainment, Susan Bruno–penny sale, Susan Phillips–donations, Chris Runnals–runner, Tom 
Willard–president, Erin Schaick–Easterseals, Chris Ellis-camp director/auctioneer. 
 
I would personally like to thank all the hard-working volunteers for all they did in the 
preparation and execution of a great ride-in. This year the clubs pushed the 52-year grand total 
over $3.8 million. Great job! 
 
We thank all the sponsors for their generous donations. Hancock Lumber, Dimmick Group 
Peterbilt, HK Powersports, Allied Insurance, Echo Septic Services, Track Inc, Prinoth, Northern 
Lakes Contracting, Severino Trucking, Troy Powersports, Body Covers Apparel, Mi-Box Storage 
 
Lucy Ford, Co-Chair 
 



 

 

 
NHF&G LAW ENFORCEMENT Annual Report for NHSA -  

July 1st, 2023 to April 8th, 2024 
 
      

• FY 2024 Registration Year - (7/1/2023-04/08/24) –  
 
Resident Member  13,484      
Res. Non-Member  4,540      
Non-Res. Member  8,878      
Non-Res. Non-Memb. 4,193 
      
Totals:    31,095 
              
Overall snowmobile registrations decreased 6,485 from FY23. 

 
• In FY 2024 (7/1/23-04/08/24) - the state certified 1,006 students both 

online and in live OHRV/Snowmobile Safety Education classes for this 
timeframe. 
  

• In FY 2024 (7/1/23-04/08/24) - Conservation Officers checked 18,965 
snowmobiles, issuing 416 summons and 130 warnings.  
 

• In FY 2024 (7/1/23-04/08/24) - 38 snowmobile accidents were reported. 
38 accidents involved injury and there were 3 fatalities.  
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted,  
 

 





The New Hampshire Snowmobile Association extends our sincere appreciation 
for your generosity in sharing your land with New Hampshire snowmobilers 
and other winter outdoor enthusiasts. This land use is a privilege that is 
crucial to the existence of our snowmobile trails and provides many social, 
recreational, and economic benefits to our entire community.

THANK YOU
NEW HAMPSHIRE LANDOWNERS!
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